TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

April 15, 2013
I. CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 8:09 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue. Town Council President Trocki led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Moment of Silence. A moment of silence was observed for the victims of the bombing at the Boston Marathon finish line and JFK Library. 
II. ROLL CALL
Town Council Members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President

Mary E. Meagher, Vice President

Thomas P. Tighe

Eugene B. Mihaly

Blake A. Dickinson
Also in attendance:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Christina Collins, Finance Director

Donna Fogarty, Library Director

Michael Gray, Public Works Director

Catherine Kaiser, School Committee Chair 

Edward Mello, Police Chief

William Piva, Parks and Recreation Director 

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

David R. Petrarca, Jr., Assistant Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III.
OPEN FORUM
Please note that, under scheduled requests to address, if the topic of the address is available to be put on the agenda, the Council may discuss the issue.
A) Scheduled to Address. 
John Mistowski of Johnston, RI. Public Safety. (not in attendance)
B) Non-scheduled to Address. None.
IV.     PUBLIC HEARINGS, LICENSES AND PERMITS 
All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

A) Request for motion that the application listed below will be in order for hearing at a meeting of said Licensing Board on Monday, May 6, 2013 at 7:00 p.m., and as advertised in the Jamestown Press for the April 18th and April 25th editions. NOTICE: Is hereby given by the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown, being the Licensing Board in said Town as provided under Title 3, Chapters 1-12 of the General Laws of Rhode Island 1956, and as amended, that the following NEW application has been received by the Town Council for licenses under said Act, for the year May 6, 2013 to November 30, 2013:
CLASS B – VICTUALER

ESJ, Inc.

dba: Simpatico Jamestown

13 Narragansett Avenue

Jamestown, RI 02835

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Thomas Tighe to proceed to advertise for public hearing for the CLASS B – VICTUALER Liquor License application for a hearing on Monday, May 6, 2013. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B)
One Day Event/Entertainment License Application

1) 
Applicant:
Jamestown Chamber of Commerce


Event:

Business Expo 2013


Date:

April 23, 2013


Location:
Jamestown Recreation Center

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment License application of the Jamestown Chamber of Commerce for the Business Expo 2013 subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

V.     UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
A) FY 2013-2014 Budget:  discussion and possible adoption.  Town Administrator Keiser gave a PowerPoint presentation of the proposed budget, including the general summary from the last work session and recent revisions.  

Last indication:  $183,000 initial tax levy increase to support the proposed 1.0% budget increase. 

Additions to budget:

$  30,000 
Library position consolidation plus benefits (for continuity of services – 5 positions consolidated into 2 positions – payroll neutral, plus required 
FICA, healthcare and pension benefits) 
$  20,000  
Insurance premium cost increases for property/liability and workers compensation

$  15,000
Labor negotiations for 3 unions

$  20,000
Bond lease interest

$  85,000
Total additions
Paving Program and paving expansion referenced. 

Reductions to budget: 

($123,000)
Capital Revisions/deductions
($  83,664)
School reductions (total of $317,000 budget decrease for schools)

($  49,000)
Redistribution of general revenue

($170,664) 
Net revisions 

$  12,336
New tax levy increase needed
$150,000 
Undesignated fund balance transfer option to meet needs 


15% reserve fund balance is the standard rating industry guideline ($3,200,000) – Jamestown has 18% ($3,700,000). This represents a one-time draw down 

Capital Budget – after the last meeting Town departments were asked to review their priority needs to reduce upcoming year requirements. 
Department reductions/increases:

Town Clerk
Microfilming
($    5,000) capital reserve adequate
Records Management
($    5,000) capital reserve adequate
Planning

Affordable Housing
  $  15,000 Added
Police Protection

Police Cruiser

($  16,500) fund half in each of two fiscal years

Discussion and explanation of current fleet and mileage (137,000 



mile, 5-year average) and patrol cars – plan for future is one baseline vehicle. Vehicles replaced based on mileage; now tracking maintenance and other factors
Emergency Management

Barricade fencing
($    6,500) Rented for past events by JPD
Town Hall 
Generator

($  35,000) Postponed

Door replacement
($  35,000) Postponed

Library 
Carpeting

($  30,000) Reduced and postponed 


Public Works

East Ferry design
  $  15,000 Added
Recreation

Mackerel Cove bathhouse




($  20,000) Postponed
Total Capital Improvement



$1,608,715.00

Possible Grant Funding

     
                 250,000.00

Undesignated Fund Balance



     150,000.00
Net to Tax Appropriation



$1,208,716.00

Less:  Revisions



           ($  123,000.00) 

Net FY2013-14 Capital Budget Appropriation 
$1,085,716.00

New Tax Levy need 




$     12,336.00
Summary. $325,000 is allocated for Paving in the 2013-2014 Capital Budget. $450,000 is proposed for a Road Bond (or through lender) for paving 2.0 miles at North Road (12 year interest and principal payments).  The cost of asphalt is estimated at $80.00 per ton. The total road program is $804,000. The $400,000 heavy equipment lease/purchase was reviewed. The logic behind maintaining pavement improvements was explained by Public Works Director Gray. Fire Department equipment needs/expenses are high priority and not recurring items to bring the department up to where it should be. 

Discussion ensued of additional budget revisions. The Council thanked Town staff, the school, and department heads for their collective effort and cooperation for the positive result. One more meeting is needed for budget adoption and dates will be reviewed and a special meeting scheduled. An additional $12,000 in budget reductions will be determined in order to go before the taxpayers with a $0 tax increase. The Fire Department did not submit any reductions and will be requested to review their capital budget for appropriations that could be reduced or postponed. The Finance Director’s requirements and time constraints were referenced.  

Sav Rebecchi, Sail Street. For years he has been interested in the decline and increase in unreserved balance and asked for it to go back to the taxpayers. Last year our auditor stated only one other RI town had a higher percentage of unreserved balance (Little Compton). If the funds are in fact a “rainy day fund”, the Town has had many rainy days and it is his opinion it is time to tap those funds for the purpose intended.  

Town Administrator Keiser noted there have been no cash outlays for storm expenses. FEMA reimbursement is 75% and the 25% Town donation is in-kind. Overtime from Nemo is not reimbursed, as the snowfall measurement did not meet the required threshold (18”). The Bay View Drive $400,000 seawall repair is funded 50% from Harbor and 50% from the “rainy day fund”.   

B) Awarding of Bid: Cedar Fencing at Mackerel Cove and Fort Getty to GMH Fence Co., Inc. for an amount not to exceed $8,027 ($3,110 for Mackerel Cove and $4,917 for Fort Getty)
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to award the bid for cedar fencing at Mackerel Cove and fort Getty to GMH Fence Co., Inc. for an amount not to exceed $8,027 as bid as recommended by Public Works Director Michael Gray. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
VI.      NEW BUSINESS

A) Town Council Agenda Items for May 6, 2013
1) Consideration of assistance to Jamestown Art Center for emergency roof repairs using current year emergencies and incidentals fund ($2,500).
2) Three public hearings at the next meeting:  Simpatico Jamestown liquor 
license, Burial Sites Ordinance, and Parking Ordinance
3) Rights of Way/Public Access to shore
4) Fees and Permits

5) Fort Getty Rules and Regulations
6) Farmer’s Market at Fort Getty (Wednesday or Thursday evenings)

7) RFQ for Golf Course building

8) RFP for Town website design

9) Policy for supporting non-profit organizations/facilities use
10) Calendar for Town Council goals

11) Local Preference Ordinance

12) Police Training opportunities (Fort Getty)
13) Improvement of Town-owned property at Pemberton and Narragansett 
Avenues by volunteers – presentation  

14) Historic District Ordinance

15) Proclamation: May 25th as National Missing Children’s Day
President Trocki placed the following reports on file with the Clerk: RI Kids Count Annual Report, RI Interlocal Risk Management Trust (The Trust) Annual Report, and Newport County Community Health Center Annual Report.  
VII. CONSENT AGENDA

A) Finance Director’s Report

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to approve the Consent Agenda. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

VIII.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
The Town Council may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) Collective Bargaining (IPBO union negotiations) 
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) Collective Bargaining. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss Collective Bargaining: President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:47 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:13 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. President Trocki announced that no votes were taken in Executive Session.

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Thomas Tighe to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Absent; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

IX.     ADJOURNMENT. 
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:48 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)


Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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